SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 26th March 2007 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

21st March 2007








T N Stewart










Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2.  To Receive Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members 

(a)  Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (7.32pm)
(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See List Attached)
4.  Minutes










(8.00pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 12th February 2007 and as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 5th March 2007.
(Previously circulated)
5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council









(8.05pm)
06/01984/FULL
Amber Homes

2 Copper Beech Close

St Ives

Huntingdon

PE27 5YG

Full application for the demolition of depot and erection of 7 dwellings with parking for 8 cars on land and buildings at Sunderland Road, Sandy, Beds.

STC (Finance & General Purposes Committee 11.12.06) Objected

MBDC 19.2.07 Refused

Appeal lodged against Refusal by the District Council.
Appeal will be dealt with by the written representation procedure.

As Sandy Town Council did object to this application written comments have been sent.

Committee is requested to ratify and approve the action taken by the Clerk.

6.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions



(8.10pm)
7.  Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy




(8.11pm)
8.  Fallowfield Open Space – Provision of Football Pitch etc


(8.15pm)
To review the Town Council’s approved position prior to a meeting with representatives of the Residents Association.
9.  The Limes, Beeston – Adoption of Play Area (13.3.06) P64/06)

(8.20pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

10.  Beeston Green Access Agreements





(8.25pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

11.  Sandy Enhancement Group – Replacement of Concrete Planters 
(8.30pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

12.  Sandy Car Park – Possible Conversion to Pay Facility 


(8.40pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

13.  Sandy Cemetery – Removal of Unauthorised Objects from Graves
(8.55pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

14.  Institute of Groundsmanship Report – Sunderland Road Playing Field,

Sandy 










(9.00pm)
To receive and consider Report prepared by the Institute of Groundsmanship and to instruct as to any further action that is to be taken.  (COPY ATTACHED)
15.  Press Release









(9.15pm
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	8.3.07

12/07


	07/00322/FULL

Mr & Mrs S Hillier

38 Swansholme Gardens

SANDY

Beds
	Full application for the erection of a two storey rear extension, front porch and pitched roof to existing flat roof to front elevation.

Near neighbours 36 and 40 Swansholme Gardens, 1 Heron Close and 1 Park Court, Sandy notified


	
	PP&OS

26.3.07


	

	14.3.07

13/07


	07/00370/ADV

Lloyds TSB

Property Management

Canons House

P O Box 112

BRISTOL

BS99 7LB
	Advertisement Consent application for the replacement of a fascia sign and illuminated projecting sign at 24 Market Square, Sandy, Beds.
Near neighbours 23 and 26 Market Square, Sandy notified

	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	

	14.3.07

14/07


	07/00132/FULL

Mr & Mrs R G Berridge

c/o D H Barford & Co

Howard House

17 Church Street

St Neots

PE19 2BU
	Full application for the erection of a 3 bedroomed dwelling and detached garage on land to the rear of 14 Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.  Revised access plan.

Near neighbours 12 Bedford Road, 5,6,19 Robert Hunt Gardens, Sandy notified


	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	

	14.3.07

15/07


	07/00254/FULL

Mr E Hewitt

24 Harbourside Court

Hawkers Avenue

Sutton Harbour

Plymouth

PL4 0QT
	Full application for the development of 18 dwellings with associated parking and access at 58-62 High Street, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 54, 64 High Street, 4, 5, 6, 7 Brandreth Place, Sandy notified

	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	14.3.07

16/07


	07/00298/FULL

Mr S Johnson

23 London Road

Sandy

SG19 1HA
	Full application for the change of use of storage unit to 3 beauty treatment rooms at 7 Belfry Court, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 35, 37 High Street, Units 2, 3 Belfry Court, Sandy notified

	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	

	19.3.07

17/07


	07/00341/FULL

Mr & Mrs A Sinclair

11 The Avenue

SANDY

SG19 1ER
	Full application for the erection of a first floor side extension with conservatory to rear of 11 The Avenue, Sandy, Beds.
Near neighbours 9 and 13 The Avenue and 13 Cedar Gardens, Sandy notified


	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	

	19.3.07

18/07


	07/00306/FULL

Palmgreen Ltd

P O Box 68

Rickmansworth

WD3 5BE
	Full application for the retention of 2.4 metre high boundary fence (retrospective) on former Morgan Matroc premises, Sand Lane, Sandy, Beds.

	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	

	19.3.07

19/07


	07/00264/FULL

Mr Harvey

44 Kestrel Way

SANDY

SG19 2TE
	Full application for the erection of a conservatory to rear elevation of 44 Kestrel Way, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 42 and 46 Kestrel Way, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

26.3.07
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –26.3.07
9.  The Limes, Beeston – Adoption of Play Area (13.3.06) P64/06)
Members will recall that in October 2006 they were contacted by the estate developers to see if the Council would be prepared to reconsider its decision not to adopt this Play Area and Open Space and to enquire what level of “commuted sum” would be requested by the Council if they were willing to so adopt.
At the Meeting of the Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee on 13th November 2006, Committee resolved that it would be willing to reconsider this matter subject to the payment of a commuted sum of at least £85,000.00.  No further response has been received from the developers.
At least one member of Council has become aware that the District Council has recently accepted responsibility for new play areas in other Towns and villages in the District, including making significant financial contributions to a skate park.

This member believes that MBDC should act fairly towards all of their Towns and Parishes and should therefore also adopt this particular Play Area and Open Space (and also perhaps even make a contribution towards the cost of insuring the Sandy Skate Park but that it a different issue).
Supporting or Supplementary



-  None
Information Attached





Action Required





-  Committee is requested to instruct








as to any further action that is to be








taken in respect of this matter.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

21st March 2007
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –26.3.07
10.  Beeston Green Access Agreements
Some Members will recall that in 2001 the Town Council entered negotiations with the District Council to attempt to find a way around the problems in relation to accesses that had been provided to houses opposite Beeston Green and crossing the verge part of the Green.

As many of these access had been provided years ago without proper legal permissions from either Former Urban, the District, or the Town Councils, they were in fact illegal and so when anyone with one of these illegal accesses attempted to sell their property this problem was always highlighted during the pre-completion searches.  The way that the situation had been resolved previously was that the purchaser would take an indemnity insurance with an insurance company but the insurance industry ceased to provide these in 1999.
After months of negotiation it was agreed that the Town Council and District would acknowledge all existing accesses only and that the District Council would prepare legal agreements which could be entered into by the owners and that would define the access, its width, its required surface and responsibility for future maintenance.  Owners of affected properties would be advised and subject to them paying the cost of the Agreement (approximately £500.00) the document would be signed by the District and Town Councils and the owner, and a copy provided to all parties with one to accompany the Deeds of the property.
The deal that was agreed between the two Councils only covered those properties on the eastern side of the Green.

Since 2001, 6 agreements have been signed all of them on the eastern side of the Green.
For the first time since 2001 the Council has received a request to legalise an access on the western side of the Green.  This is only the access to the property from the existing roadway across the Green and in no way affects the legal position of the status of the road crossing.  The access shown in solid black on the enclosed plan has been in place and in use for many years and approval of the agreement will ensure no further widening or changes to the access and that in future it will be maintained in accordance with the Scheme.
The requested Agreement is in respect of the property 18 The Green, Beeston also shown on the attached plan.

10.  Beeston Green Access Agreements (Contd)

Committee is asked to consider this matter in conjunction with the already approved scheme controlling the other side of the Green.
Supporting or Supplementary



(a)  Plan showing the existing access
Information Attached




in solid black.
(b) Plan showing location of 18

The Green.
Action Required





- Committee is requested to agree








signature of this particular Access
Agreement.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

21st March 2007
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 26.3.07
11.  Sandy Enhancement Group – Replacement of Concrete Planters
Members of the Committee will recall that when this Committee considered the report of the completed entry in the 2006 Anglia in Bloom Competition, some Members expressed the opinion that it was now time that the existing white concrete planters in the Town Centre in particular were removed and replaced with something more in keeping with the recent Town Centre enhancements.
The Sandy Enhancement Group was requested to consider the suggestion, to investigate and report back on their findings as to which planters should be replaced, the possible cost and the disposal of the concrete tubs replaced.
The Enhancement Group has diligently completed their enquiries as requested and has prepared a full report (COPY ATTACHED).

It appears that if those nominated as Priority 1 and 2 are replaced it will cost the Council £4,455.00 (plus delivery charge), if all of those in the report are to be replaced £6,930.00 (plus delivery charge).  There may be a small increase in the number of bedding plants required to full the new planters but this is thought to be extremely small and may even be met by the additional plants made available as a result of the permanent planting on certain beds on the roundabout.
With regard to the suggestion regarding locating certain of the planters in the Car Park, Members do need to be a little cautious regarding this suggestion. The concrete strips are not wide enough to accommodate a planter and this may mean that the two bays on either side of the planter are relegated to unusable or at best the end of the car will be forced further into the access and egress areas.
Committee will be well aware from other business on this and earlier agendas, of the overcrowding problems in the Car Park and any suggestions regarding removal of spaces even in the unauthorised parking areas are likely to be very poorly received by the public at present.  With the current situation this suggestion may regrettably just not be practical.

Supporting or Supplementary


-  Report, costings, plan etc from Sandy
Information Attached



Enhancement Group.
11.  Sandy Enhancement Group – Replacement of Concrete Planters (Contd)

Action Required




-  Committee is requested to receive this
and the SEG report and to instruct as to
any further action that is to be taken.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

21st March 2007

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 26.3.07
12.  Sandy Car Park – Possible Conversion to Pay Facility
Members will recall that the Clerk was requested to prepare a further report and recommendations regarding this matter.

Consultations and advice have been sought from three major car parking companies operating throughout the UK including in Bedford, Letchworth and Stevenage.  Two of these have been particularly helpful.
PROBLEM

Overuse and overcrowding of the Car Park, parking in 




unauthorised bays and locations causing obstruction, dangers

and serious accident risks.  There is currently no control over
the use of the Car Park either in duration of stay or the forcible

removal of the vehicle.  Because of the overcrowding the absence
of any space for short term visitors, shoppers etc.
CAUSE

Use of the Car Park by people working in the Town Centre and

who utilise one space for the whole working day.  Commuters
preferring to use this car park than pay the £3.30 per day charge at
the Station.  It has been calculated (professionally) that this 85 space

Car park regularly accommodates over 120 cars per day 100 of which 

are “all day” parkers.

This is achieved by utilizing the lorry bays and “abandoning” cars

in unmarked and unauthorised places.  The use of the lorry park has

not presented a particular problem but use of the other spaces has.

OBJECTIVE
To bring the use of the Car Park back under control.  To permit 




Parking in authorised bays only.  To increase safety.  To increase 




turnover so that there is space available to short term shoppers, 




visitors etc.
SOLUTION

Bring in controls that regularise the parking in legitimate spaces but




penalise those out of the recognized spaces and in a dangerous 




position.




This can only be achieved by enforcement.  Bring in controls to




increase the turnover so that long term parking is either made 




unpopular or heavily charged thus leaving spaces for short term




parkers, shoppers and visitors.

12.  Sandy Car Park – Possible Conversion to Pay Facility (Contd)

PROPOSAL

Convert the Car Park to a Pay and Display facility with a limited

number of “Free” Short Stay Places.  These could be for 1, 2 or 3 

hours.  It is suggested that 2 hours should be the maximum.

Enforcement of the new Regulations at least twice per day would be 

necessary.  Mark out the lorry bays for day time use by cars leaving it 

for evening and night time use by lorries.  Mark out a limited number

additional bays on the area by the wall of Sandpiper Court to provide

of six additional spaces.  The area for the Friday Market to be

retained for Market use on Fridays.  New Parking Control Orders and

Regulations to be provided.

It is therefore recommended that the Car Park should be converted to a Pay and Display facility with free parking for up to 2 hours; no return to any part of the Car Park for five hours.  No charges have yet been suggested but they would need to be at least comparable to the Station Car Park something like £3.00 for three hours or £5.00 per day.
A ticket machine would be provided and an Enforcement Officer should visit at least twice per day.  The Car Park could be split into two distinct areas one designated Short Stay and therefore Free of Charge the other Long Stay with payment.  This is not absolutely necessary but would greatly assist with enforcement.  It is calculated that around 100 Pay and Display and 20 Short Stay spaces could be provided but the actual split would need to be determined by Council before the Orders are prepared.

Two companies have indicated a willingness to manage the Car Park on behalf of the Council, the third who had been previously consulted decided that the facility was too small for them to become involved.

In any such agreement there are three important costs for the Council to consider:-

(a)  “Start up” (or one off) costs.

(b)  Annual Management Fee.

(c)  Revenue to Council.

(a)  Start Up Costs
These are the one off costs involved in setting up the Scheme they would include lineage, signage, machine, stationery etc.  These have been estimated at £8,000.00 for the first year alone.
These could be met be a one off payment from the Council on receipt of an Invoice or by deduction from the first year’s income.

12.  Sandy Car Park – Possible Conversion to Pay Facility

(b)  Annual Management Fee

This includes labour, enforcement prosecution etc, etc and ongoing stationery costs approximately £25,000.00 per year.

(c)  Revenue to Council

Dependant upon the method of payment detailed in (a) above this could be between £12,000.00 and £20,000.00 in Year 1.
In Year 2 and onwards it is expected that this could increase to between £20,000.00 per annum and £40,000.00 after deduction of the Management Fee BUT dependant upon the level of charges finally agreed, the number of free Short Stay spaces set aside and the length of the permitted free stay period.  All recovered unpaid penalty fees would also be paid to the Council in full.
These are of course only guideline figures at this stage but are thought to be entirely reasonable based on a 2 hour free period and a charge of at least £3.50 per day.
There are clearly many aspects of any Pay and Display Scheme that would still need to be determined/agreed by the Council but this Report sets out the principles of any conversion to Pay and Display.

There were potential problems in relation to access to the properties in St Swithun’s Way and Sandpiper Court plus deliveries to the shops in Belfry Court and Shannon Court however with a Pay and Display Scheme and no barrier these would not occur.
Another question that would need to be addressed by the Council before finalising on any scheme is the future of the Friday Market, is it to continue and are the Market Traders required to pay parking charges for their own motor vehicles once unloaded and parked and are the shopkeepers on the Car Park required to pay parking charges for their own vehicles including those used in connection with their businesses, deliveries etc.

They are likely to argue that they are already paying charges through their Business Rates but the other side of the argument is of course that they are employed by the shop just like any other employee in the Town.

Members will see from this Report that there are real benefits to converting the Car Park to Pay and Display some of them perhaps unexpected, however the key feature seems to be the employment of a professional, experienced and recognized company to manage the facility.


There are two such companies willing to work with the Council.

12.  Sandy Car Park – Possible Conversion to Pay Facility (Contd)

Supporting or Supplementary


-  None 
Information Attached





Action Required




-  Committee is requested to advise as to
any further action that is to be taken in 
respect of this matter.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

21st March 2007

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 26.3.07

13.  Sandy Cemetery – Removal of Unauthorised Objects from Graves
A recent inspection of the Cemetery indicated a considerable number of graves that had unauthorised objects on them.
In the main these were items left on the grave other than on the headstone, things like teddy bears, artificial flowers, solar lamps etc.  These items are not permitted in the Cemetery Regulations and actually hindered grass cutting and strimming.

etc.

Other items causing concern were glass, plastic and ceramic pots, containers etc again not permitted but of concern on safety grounds in case they were shattered by a strimmer or a mower and caused the operative serious injury.

Twenty three letters were sent asking relatives to remove unauthorised articles and the Regulations were explained in the letter.
Relatives were given until the 21st March to assist.  There are still a number of graves where items contrary to the Regulations have not been removed and approval is therefore sought for one more letter to be sent indicating that these items will be removed on the instructions of Council by Council staff and kept safe pending collection by the family.
Supporting or Supplementary


-  None

Information Attached




Action Required




-  Committee is requested to approve the 








removal of unauthorised objects by  
Council staff and as suggested in this

report.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

21st March 2007

9

